Check for updates

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Dan Lupu, Alexandru Ioan Cuza University, Romania

REVIEWED BY Anyualatha Haridison, University of Palangka Raya, Indonesia Ricardi Adnan, University of Indonesia, Indonesia Ryan Muthiara Wasti, University of Indonesia, Indonesia

\*CORRESPONDENCE Yodi Mahendradhata ⊠ ymahendradhata@ugm.ac.id

RECEIVED 01 January 2025 ACCEPTED 27 June 2025 PUBLISHED 08 July 2025

CITATION

Antonio H and Mahendradhata Y (2025) Pandemic amnesia: the absence of pandemic prevention and preparedness in Indonesia's 2024 presidential election. *Front. Public Health* 13:1554289. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2025.1554289

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2025 Antonio and Mahendradhata. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

# Pandemic amnesia: the absence of pandemic prevention and preparedness in Indonesia's 2024 presidential election

#### Hana Antonio<sup>1</sup> and Yodi Mahendradhata<sup>2\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Independent Researcher, Jakarta, Indonesia, <sup>2</sup>Department of Health Policy and Management, Faculty of Medicine, Public Health and Nursing, Universitas Gadjah Mada, Yogyakarta, Indonesia

The COVID-19 pandemic exposed profound weaknesses in global and national capacities for pandemic preparedness, emphasizing the urgent need for robust public health policies. This manuscript examines Indonesia's 2024 presidential election, where leading candidates largely neglected pandemic prevention and preparedness despite the enduring socio-economic and health impacts of COVID-19. This work highlights the critical need to embed pandemic preparedness into electoral platforms, national policies, and global health agendas. Kingdon's three streams framework (problem-policy-politics) illustrates how elections shape the prioritization of preparedness through shifts in political will. Therefore, public health advocates must strategically influence electoral agendas by forming unified policy proposals, developing tools like candidate scorecards, and mobilizing community education. Making pandemic preparedness a central electoral issue ensures readiness for future health crises and strengthens systemic resilience.

#### KEYWORDS

pandemic, preparedness, election, Indonesia, policy, health policy

## **1** Introduction

The COVID-19 pandemic has profoundly impacted every sector of human life globally and locally. Lockdowns and quarantines significantly affected the economic sector, resulting in decreased consumer spending and a reduced labor supply due to employee illness or isolation. This disruption in supply and demand led to an increase in prices for certain commodities, as a result of a reduced supply and heightened demand (1, 2). Additionally, the limited economic activity resulted in lower general tax revenue, increased government spending, fiscal deficits, and public debt (1, 2).

Socially, the pandemic imposed global changes. Measures such as social distancing, maskwearing, and frequent handwashing disrupted routine gatherings, leading to the formation of online communities and workspaces (1, 3). While online learning and remote work continue to save travel time and costs, they also resulted in the loss of vital social skills and engagement opportunities for school-aged students (1, 3). Moreover, the fear of COVID-19 transmission and its severity led to frustration, mental health issues, and unhealthy cleanliness habits among some individuals (3).

The COVID-19 pandemic thus serves as a powerful demonstration of the need for sustained, adequately resourced, and internationally coordinated pandemic preparedness efforts. Pandemic preparedness is a continuous process of planning, exercising, revising and translating into action national and sub-national pandemic preparedness and response plans (4). Member States of the World Health Organization (WHO) have agreed to a global process to draft and negotiate a convention, agreement or other international instrument under the

Constitution of the World Health Organization to strengthen pandemic prevention, preparedness and response (5). The 2024 World Health Assembly (WHA) marked the adoption of Internal Health Regulations (IHR) and extended negotiations on the pandemic treaty to 2025. The underlying reason for the pandemic agreement was to ensure equity in access to the tools required to prevent pandemics and in access to healthcare services during the pandemics (6). Looking back at the COVID-19 pandemic, high-income countries (HIC) occupied most of the vaccine stocks and pharmaceuticals, leaving lower-income countries (LIC) with the leftover pieces (6). Therefore, the pandemic agreement will serve as a social bargain, safeguarding future generations from the devastating and inequitable impacts of pandemics. It aims to facilitate the open exchange of real-time scientific information and promote the equitable allocation of medical countermeasures in an interdependent manner (7, 8).

Year 2024 made history as the biggest election year, where more than 50 countries undertaken national elections, including Indonesia (9). These massive elections will significantly impact economies, international relations, public health, and pandemic prevention through policies determined by the elected leaders (9). These policies encompass broad statement of goals, objectives and means that create the framework for activity leading to implementation (10). In Indonesia, the leading presidential candidates have notably omitted pandemic preparedness from their platforms. This perspective manuscript aims to examining the absence of pandemic preparedness discourse in Indonesia's recent presidential election and analyzing the implications for Indonesia's public health security and resilience.

#### 2 COVID-19 pandemic in Indonesia

While the World Health Organization (WHO) declared the COVID-19 outbreak a Public Health Emergency of International Concern (PHEIC) on January 30, 2020, Indonesia announced its first cases on March 2, 2020 (11, 12). The government then formed a COVID-19 task force team comprising medical specialists, epidemiologists, and government representatives (11, 12). The government implemented large-scale restrictions, public place closures, and rapid testing (11, 12). President Widodo's administration's initial pandemic response was slow and did not fully support global recommendations (11, 12). By the end of 2020, the government enacted COVID-19 vaccination and secured early doses of vaccines. However, during the peak of the delta variant in July 2021, vaccination coverage remained low (12). Vaccine uptake gradually increased, paralleling citizens' trust in government policies (12). As of August 7, 2023, 74.5% of Indonesians had received the second dose, 69,243,490 the third dose, and 3,524,526 the fourth dose (9). On June 21, 2023, the pandemic era officially came to an end, and there was continued encouragement to maintain hygiene and healthy habits (12).

The pandemic brought to light deficiencies in Indonesia's healthcare system, such as insufficient bed capacities and a shortage of healthcare workers, particularly during the delta wave when hospitals were overcrowded (13, 14). Early on, there was a poor supply of protective equipment and an unclear referral system (13, 14). Additionally, the pandemic lowered the utilization of social health insurance and referrals for non-communicable diseases from primary to secondary and tertiary health centers (15). The COVID-19 pandemic has also affected the utilization of essential health services for the general population as well as for vulnerable groups. Among the existing essential health services, NCD screening and routine treatments were among the most unmet services in the community (16).

Economically, the pandemic severely affected Indonesia (17–19). Mass social and mobility restrictions impacted the working poor in the urban and informal sectors the most. More than 2.6 million people experienced job loss, and continued instability of the job market (20). Reduced cash flow and profits forced companies to lay off employees (17–19). The exchange rate of the rupiah to USD consistently declined, and economic activity weakened, reducing state tax revenue. The government received advice to expand fiscal policy and increase public expenditure for post-pandemic preparedness when the economy started to grow in 2021 (17, 21).

Food security in Indonesia decreased as well during the pandemic (22). However, Indonesia did not make any specific food assistance school programs available to children during the pandemic. There were education programs developed by selected schools for parents focusing on the importance of providing nutritious food to their children during the pandemic. Children were requested to report their breakfast and lunch meals (e.g., photos of the foods) to their teachers. Socially, the large-scale restrictions deeply affected Indonesians, especially in regional and rural areas where routine cultural and social events are common (23, 24). A lack of digital knowledge and education disadvantaged vulnerable groups such as youth and women, reducing their opportunities to grow and secure employment during the pandemic (22, 23).

Indonesia's pandemic-preparedness architecture evolved markedly between the 2003 severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) episode and the COVID-19 pandemic. During SARS, policy instruments were limited to border-temperature screening, hospitalbased contact tracing, and short-term quarantine decrees issued by the Ministry of Health (25). Under President Joko Widodo, however, COVID-19 governance was anchored in Presidential Regulation No. 82/2020, which created a unified Task Force for COVID-19 Handling and National Economic Recovery, authorized emergency-budget reallocations exceeding 5% of GDP (26), and introduced tiered socialrestriction regimes. The Government also rolled out the PeduliLindungi digital-tracing application (27), expanded the COVID-19 referral laboratory network from one central laboratory to 685 laboratories across 34 provinces within 12 months (28) and launched a vaccination program that delivered more than 450 million doses by January 2023 (29). Compared with South Korea's early, highvolume testing strategy and Vietnam's rapid border closures and centralized quarantine, Indonesia relied more on adaptive social restrictions and accelerated vaccine procurement, illustrating the diverse policy mixes through which Asia-Pacific states balanced epidemic control with economic resilience (30).

Responsibility for formulating pandemic-preparedness policy in Indonesia lies primarily with the Directorate-General of Disease Prevention and Control (DG-P2P) of the Ministry of Health, which drafts the National Health Crisis Preparedness and Response Plan in consultation with the National Disaster Management Agency (BNPB) and other line ministries. Legal authority is provided by Law No. 6/2018 on Health Quarantine, while operational leadership during health emergencies is vested in the Head of BNPB, who acts as Incident Commander of the National Task Force created under the same presidential regulation. Strategic objectives are further embedded in the National Medium-Term Development Plan (RPJMN) 2020–2024, linking health-security targets to a multisectoral disaster-risk-governance agenda (14). This arrangement reflects a "whole-of-government" model comparable to South Korea's Central Disease Control Headquarters and Vietnam's National Steering Committee for COVID-19 Prevention and Control, where health ministries provide technical direction under high-level inter-ministerial coordination (31, 32).

# 3 Importance of pandemic preparedness

According to the World Health Organization (WHO), pandemic preparedness is a continuous process of planning, exercising, revising, and translating national and sub-national pandemic preparedness and response plans into action (4). It is an integral part of preparedness for any health emergency, such as disease outbreaks, natural disasters, or chemical incidents, and aligns with the implementation of the International Health Regulations (2005) (4).

In April 2022, WHO released a policy brief encouraging Member States to develop an integrated approach to respiratory pathogen pandemic preparedness planning and enhance national and sub-national functional capacities for preparedness (33). WHO identified four core areas: planning and coordination, risk communications and community engagement, health intelligence, and health interventions (33). The European CDC (ECDC) suggested that countries formulate pandemic preparedness plans to strengthen existing systems, test new systems, ensure resource allocation, and sustain economic activity during pandemics (34).

Applying the abovementioned WHO four-pillar framework reveals a nuanced picture of Indonesia's pandemic preparedness. In planning and coordination, Indonesia's approach to coordinating COVID-19 response efforts among its diverse regions and communities involved a mix of centralized and decentralized strategies, cultural integration, community empowerment, and adaptive governance. Despite challenges in coordination and policy implementation, the use of local wisdom, technological support, and social capital were key elements in managing the pandemic effectively (35, 36). In risk communication and community engagement, inconsistent and poorly communicated social distancing policies led to public confusion, resistance, and mistrust in Indonesia (37, 38). Frequent policy changes, unclear terminology, and mixed messaging undermined public confidence in the government's pandemic response. For health intelligence, Indonesia's efforts to expand RT-PCR capacity and implement real-time genomic surveillance during the COVID-19 pandemic were hampered by logistical, infrastructural, and systemic challenges. Addressing these issues through improved supply chains, enhanced laboratory infrastructure, and better communication strategies was essential for an effective pandemic response (12, 39). Finally, Indonesia's approach to managing the COVID-19 pandemic involved a combination of tiered social restrictions and mass vaccination efforts (40, 41). The effectiveness of these interventions was influenced by public trust, targeted distribution strategies, and support from religious authorities (42). Despite challenges, these measures contributed to controlling the spread of the virus and promoting public health. Notwithstanding,

limited primary-care surge capacity and medical-oxygen bottlenecks exposed enduring health-system fragilities (14).

A broader cross-country perspective underscores how such strengths and gaps are shaped by the interplay of legal frameworks, surveillance infrastructure, and inter-sectoral governance. The United States relied on a federal model anchored in the National Response Framework (NRF) and the Strategic National Stockpile (SNS) to bolster state-level surge capacity during emergencies, including the COVID-19 pandemic (43, 44). The NRF provides a comprehensive guide for national disaster response, outlining scalable, flexible, and adaptable structures to coordinate roles and responsibilities across various levels of government. China, drawing on post-SARS reforms, employed a hierarchical command system that enabled rapid city-wide lockdowns, developed Fangcang shelter hospitals, and deployed population-scale digital mobility tracing (45, 46). Australia activated its 2019 Health-Sector Emergency Response Plan, leveraged the National Medical Stockpile, and pursued datadriven suppression through extensive PCR testing and targeted local restrictions (47, 48). Taiwan re-established its Central Epidemic Command Center within 24 h of the first WHO alert, integrated travel history with the national health-insurance database for real-time risk scoring, and achieved universal mask use without nationwide lockdowns (49). South Korea, informed by the 2015 MERS outbreak, amended the Infectious Disease Control and Prevention Act to permit rapid contact tracing via telecommunications data and scaled domestic RT-PCR test-kit production within weeks (50). Across these settings, clear legal mandates, high-level coordination, and sustained investment in diagnostic and digital infrastructure consistently emerge as critical pillars of effective pandemic preparedness.

# 4 Analysis of the recent presidential election

Indonesia held its presidential and legislative elections on February 10, 2024 (51). Prabowo Subianto won with 58.6% of the vote, defeating Anies Baswedan (24.9%) and Ganjar Pranowo (16%) (51). Each candidate had distinct campaign goals and political targets. Baswedan focused on financial goals, including raising the tax-to-GDP ratio to 10–16% by 2029, creating 15 million jobs, reducing annual inflation to 2–3%, minimizing staple product imports, and promoting sustainability plans like renewable energy incentives and forest rehabilitation projects (51). Subianto proposed diverse plans, including free lunch and milk during school breaks, increasing the defense budget, maintaining Indonesia's non-aligned foreign policy, and achieving food, water, and energy self-sufficiency (52). Pranowo aimed to increase renewable energy to 30%, raise the defense budget to 1–2%, accelerate reforestation, create a tax digital collection system, and strengthen the national anti-corruption system (52).

In regard to health issues, all presidential candidates covered infectious disease issues much less than maternal and child health, health reproduction, and nutrition. Anies Baswedan, stands out for his commitment to bolstering community-based surveillance (53) In addition, Anies Baswedan and Ganjar Pranowo mentioned increasing vaccination coverage to fight outbreaks. Ganjar Pranowo additionally emphasized the importance of community volunteers in mitigating the outbreaks. Anies Baswedan additionally identified integrated information systems and community-based surveillance as key components of their pandemic preparedness plans (53). One of the top priorities for pandemic preparedness identified was the digitalization and integration of public health systems.

# 5 Absence of pandemic preparedness discourse

The General Election Commission organized three presidential and two vice presidential debates prior to the presidential election on February 14, 2024, with notable absence of a pandemic preparedness discourse (54). These debates focused on human rights, geopolitics, the economy, foreign relations, and security and defense, but did not discuss the COVID-19 pandemic or future pandemic plans (54–56). Campaign speeches and social media posts from all candidates covered healthcare services, financing, and healthcare worker shortages, but ignored pandemic preparedness (57).

Domestic and global political dynamics influenced Indonesia's 2024 presidential election, as they did others worldwide. Political barriers to pandemic preparedness include domestic dominance, multilateral gridlock, socio-economic conditions, transnational challenges, and short-termism, with decision-makers focusing on immediate issues (58). This has led to some countries, such as Indonesia, where presidential election candidates have chosen not to address and discuss pandemic preparedness during election debates and campaigns.

# 6 Implications for public health security

Ignoring pandemic preparedness can lead to severe public health consequences (59, 60). Poorly prepared countries often face delayed reactions to pandemic threats due to factors such as devaluation, delays, denial, and distrust, which can lead to increased caseloads, mortality rates, and overwhelming healthcare systems (61, 62). Without sufficient public health infrastructure, policies, and legal frameworks, countries will struggle in future pandemics (61, 62).

Failure to adequately prepare and respond to pandemics can result in increased national health spending, social disparities leading to inequity in health services, and destabilized national finances due to the allocation of a larger portion of GDP to health services and products (61, 62).

In the United States, a country with substantial resources and developed public health infrastructure, COVID-19 caseloads and mortality rates were among the highest globally. Experts suggest that this was due to underutilized preparedness capacities and a lack of an appropriate legal framework, which contrasts with the situation in East Asian countries (63). Political leaders undermined public support for COVID-19 measures, and public health communication was inconsistent (63). Despite technological advancements, the US failed to effectively aggregate, analyze, and publish real-time COVID-19 data and genetic testing for tracking (63). Social disparities also led to inequity in testing and healthcare services for certain ethnic groups (63).

On the other hand, East Asian countries like Japan and South Korea implemented effective pandemic preparedness measures (64). They developed or improved emergency legal frameworks to clarify authority responsibilities, focused on public health institution and healthcare system preparedness, prevented in-hospital disease transmission, and ensured transparent information sharing about public health measures, including mask usage, public place closures, aggressive contact tracing, and school closures (64).

### 7 Discussion

National governments should invest in public health and social protection systems, addressing inequalities for vulnerable groups (65). All governance levels should encourage transparency and partnerships with civil society and non-government organizations (NGOs) (65). Legal instruments and recommendations for pandemic preparedness should align with the WHO's global health recommendations (65).

The integration of public health systems that include case investigation, contact tracing, and epidemiologic analysis with upgrades in technology is also an essential part of a pandemic preparedness plan. Thus, it will enhance public trust and create more space for public health interventions in the community (66). Strengthening primary healthcare, beginning with the financing reform, will also improve routine care and the response to health emergencies.

The integration of public health systems also requires sustained high-level political leadership. Therefore, Indonesia's political leaders need to integrate and maintain pandemic preparedness plans across all governance levels (65). Indonesia should improve public health infrastructures, capacities, and legal policies for future pandemics in tandem with its commitment to establish a financial intermediary fund (FIF) during the G20 meeting in 2022 (65).

Kingdon's three streams (problem-policy-politics) framework (10) illuminates how political elections can influence pandemic preparedness policies. The COVID-19 pandemic heightened pandemic awareness (problem stream) and generated multiple policy solutions, such as enhanced healthcare infrastructure, stronger surveillance systems, and equitable vaccine access (policy stream). However, election results strongly shape the political stream, determining whether preparedness policies advance or stall. Thus, the election of a presidential candidate who does not prioritize pandemic preparedness can close windows of opportunity for strengthening public health preparedness policies, despite advances in the problem stream (increasing pandemic awareness) and policy stream (accumulating evidence-based pandemic preparedness recommendations). Looking back at the recent US election, Trump and Biden proposed different approaches in terms of pandemic preparedness (67). Biden requested a raise in global health's budget for 2025 and is actively negotiating for the WHO pandemic agreement, while Trump proposed a reduced fiscal year for global health. Presidential candidates ideally should consider incorporating a pandemic preparedness plan during their election campaigns to enhance outbreak surveillance and mitigation. Thus, the challenge for public health advocates is to leverage election cycles strategically, actively aligning the problem and policy streams with supportive political environments. Doing so ensures that critical windows of opportunity for enhancing pandemic preparedness remain open and actionable, protecting populations from future pandemics. To make pandemic preparedness a central concern in future elections, public health advocates, civil society groups, researchers, and academic institutions can collaborate on three interconnected strategies. First, form a unified agenda by jointly crafting evidence-based recommendations—position statements and checklists—that candidates are asked to endorse, signaling broad consensus on health security. Second, translate data into action by creating user-friendly "scorecards" and concise policy briefs, enabling voters, journalists, and the public to objectively compare candidates' commitments to legal, financial, and infrastructural aspects of pandemic readiness. Lastly, mobilize communities and education by hosting public seminars, academic forums, and local workshops that frame pandemic preparedness as essential to economic stability and social equity, while training grassroots leaders to highlight these issues in campaign events and debates.

Future research could begin by comparing how pandemic preparedness platforms vary across diverse electoral contexts, examining the political factors that promote or sideline health security agendas. Concurrently, studies on media framing could reveal best practices for converting technical health data into compelling election messages. Researchers might also investigate how civic, religious, and academic groups collaborate effectively to shape candidate commitments and assess whether local engagements prompt measurable improvements in campaign pledges. Testing standardized "pandemic readiness scorecards" would help clarify how voterfriendly tools sway public opinion and prompt stronger policy commitments. Longitudinal follow-up studies could then track how officials enact pandemic promises once in office, identifying systemic enablers and barriers.

National and subnational policies must integrate pandemic preparedness. Thus, pandemic preparedness should be a central topic in electoral campaigns, debates, and media briefings, reflecting political leaders' commitment to future pandemic planning. Policymakers and future electoral candidates need to prioritize pandemic prevention and preparedness. A resilient public health infrastructure and broad public health capacity are essential to protect against future health crises.

### Data availability statement

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

### References

1. Sawicka B, Aslan I, Della Corte V, Periasamy A, Krishnamurthy SK, Mohammed A, et al. The coronavirus global pandemic and its impacts on society. *Coronavirus Drug Disc*. (2022):267–311. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-323-85156-5.00037-7

2. Naseer S, Khalid S, Parveen S, Abbass K, Song H, Achim MV. COVID-19 outbreak: impact on global economy. *Front Public Health.* (2023) 10:1009393. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2022.1009393

3. Mishra NP, Das SS, Yadav S, Khan W, Afzal M, Alarifi A, et al. Global impacts of pre- and post-COVID-19 pandemic: focus on socio-economic consequences. *Sensors Int.* (2020) 1:100042. doi: 10.1016/j.sintl.2020.100042

4. World Health Organization Regional Office for Europe. Pandemic preparedness. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe (2024).

5. World Health Organization. Pandemic prevention, preparedness and response accord: questions and answers. Geneva: World Health Organization (2024).

6. Matsoso P. Global pandemic treaty will help fight future threats: top negotiator on how talks are going. Geneva: The Conversation (2024).

7. Gostin L, Finch A. The world desperately needs a new pandemic treaty. New York: Scientific American (2021).

## Author contributions

HA: Conceptualization, Data curation, Formal analysis, Software, Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing. YM: Conceptualization, Supervision, Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing.

## Funding

The author(s) declare that no financial support was received for the research and/or publication of this article.

## **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The author(s) declared that they were an editorial board member of Frontiers, at the time of submission. This had no impact on the peer review process and the final decision.

## **Generative AI statement**

The authors declare that Gen AI was used in the creation of this manuscript. ChatGPT 4 (chat.openai.com) was used to assist in developing the initial outline of the manuscript. Quillbot AI (https://quillbot.com/) was used to assist in editing and rephrasing the initial texts of the manuscript as the authors are non-native English speaker.

### Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

8. Gostin LO. The pandemic treaty: a grand global social bargain. Nat Med. (2024) 30:2112. doi: 10.1038/d41591-024-00043-z

9. Economic Times. (2024). Over 50 countries go to the polls in 2024: the year will test even the most robust democracies. Available online at: https://economictimes. indiatimes.com/news/international/world-news/over-50-countries-go-to-the-polls-in-2024-the-year-will-test-even-the-most-robust-democracies/articleshow/106699794. cms. (Accessed December 27, 2024)

10. Buse K, Mays N, Colombini M, Fraser A, Khan M, Walls H. Making health policy. Maidenhead: Open University Press/McGraw-Hill Education (2023).

11. Djalante R, Lassa J, Setiamarga D, Sudjatma A, Indrawan M, Haryanto B, et al. Review and analysis of current responses to COVID-19 in Indonesia: January to march 2020. *Prog Disaster Sci.* (2020) 6:100091. doi: 10.1016/j.pdisas.2020.100091

12. Harapan BN, Harapan T, Theodora L, Anantama NA. From archipelago to pandemic battleground: unveiling Indonesia's COVID-19 crisis. *J Epidemiol Glob Health.* (2023) 13:591–603. doi: 10.1007/s44197-023-00148-7

13. Deloitte Indonesia (2020). Rising to the COVID-19 health care challenge in Indonesia. Available online at: https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/id/

Documents/life-sciences-health-care/id-lshc-rising-to-covid-19-health-care-challengein-indonesia.pdf (Accessed December 27, 2024).

14. Mahendradhata Y, Andayani NLPE, Hasri ET, Arifi MD, Siahaan RGM, Solikha DA, et al. The capacity of the Indonesian healthcare system to respond to COVID-19. *Front Public Health.* (2021) 9:649819. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.649819

15. Nugraheni WP, Nuraini S, Hartono RK. The implications of the Covid-19 pandemic on the utilization and catastrophic costs of national health insurance. *Health Sci J Indones*. (2022) 13:6028. doi: 10.22435/hsji.v13i1.6028

16. Kusnadi G, Fletcher E, Espressivo A, Fitrianingrum NM, Saputra MA, Sophiarany N, et al. Essential healthcare services during the COVID-19 pandemic: a cross-sectional study of community needs and perspectives in West Java, Indonesia. *BMJ Open.* (2024) 14:e077585. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2023-077585

17. Habir MT, Wardana W. COVID-19's impact on Indonesia's economy and financial markets. *ISEAS Perspect*. (2020) 2020:1-13.

18. Fitriyah R, Luqyana I. Covid-19: the global pandemic and its impact on the Indonesia economy. *AGREGAT*. (2021) 5:141–60. doi: 10.22236/agregat\_vol1/is1pp221-230

19. Asian Development Bank. Indonesia's economic growth to slow in 2020 on COVID-19 impact, gradual recovery expected in 2021 (2020). Available online at: https://www.adb.org/news/indonesia-s-economic-growth-slow-2020-covid-19-impact-gradual-recovery-expected-2021 (Accessed December 27, 2024)

20. Kang Y, Prihartono I, Kim S, Kim S, Lee S, Spadoni R, et al. Spatial and temporal trends in food security during the COVID-19 pandemic in Asia Pacific countries: India, Indonesia, Myanmar, and Vietnam. *Nutr Res Pract.* (2024) 18:149–64. doi: 10.4162/nrp.2024.18.1.149

21. Iswahyudi H. The persistent effects of COVID-19 on the economy and fiscal capacity of Indonesia. *J Ekon Pembang.* (2021) 29:113–30. doi: 10.14203/JEP.29.2.2021.113-130

22. Geurts J, Singh-Povel C, Lee ST, Sekartini R, Poh BK, Rojroongwasinkul N, et al. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic in Malaysia, Indonesia, Thailand and Vietnam: insights from the SEANUTS II study. *Public Health Nutr.* (2024) 27:e261. doi: 10.1017/S1368980024001332

23. International Labour Organization. Socioeconomic impact of the COVID-19 pandemic in Indonesia: labour market analysis and policy recommendations. Jakarta: International Labour Organization (2022).

24. UNICEF, UNDP, Prospera, and SMERU. The social and economic impact of COVID-19 on households in Indonesia: A second round of surveys in 2022. Jakarta: United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) (2022).

25. Aditama TY. SARS—infectious disease of the 21st century. *Med J Indones*. (2005) 14:59–63. doi: 10.13181/mji.v14i1.173

26. Ministry of Finance, Republic of Indonesia, Fiscal Policy Agency. Recent macroeconomic and fiscal update – December 2022. Jakarta: BKF (2022).

27. Antara News Agency. Optimizing PeduliLindungi application for COVID-19 tracing. Jakarta: Antara News (2021).

28. Aisyah DN, Mayadewi CA, Igusti G, Manikam L, Adisasmito W, Kozlakidis Z. Laboratory readiness and response for SARS-CoV-2 in Indonesia. *Front Public Health*. (2021) 9:705031. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.705031

29. Mathieu E, Ritchie H, Ortiz-Ospina E, Roser M, Hasell J, Appel C, et al. A global database of COVID-19 vaccinations. *Nat Hum Behav.* (2021) 5:947–53. doi: 10.1038/s41562-021-01122-8

30. Patel J, Sridhar D. We should learn from the Asia-Pacific responses to COVID-19. Lancet Reg Health West Pac. (2020) 5:100062. doi: 10.1016/j.lanwpc.2020.100062

31. Oh J, Lee J-K, Schwarz D, Ratcliffe HL, Markuns JF, Hirschhorn LR. National response to COVID-19 in the Republic of Korea and lessons learned for other countries. *Health Syst Reform*. (2020) 6:e1753464. doi: 10.1080/23288604.2020.1753464

32. Huynh TLD. The COVID-19 containment in Vietnam: what are we doing? *J Glob Health*. (2020) 10:010338. doi: 10.7189/jogh.10.010338

33. World Health Organization. Strengthening pandemic preparedness planning for respiratory pathogens: policy brief. Geneva: World Health Organization (2022).

34. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. (2024) Why pandemic preparedness? Available online at: https://www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/seasonal-influenza/ preparedness/why-pandemic-preparedness (Accessed December 27, 2024)

35. Aisyah DN, Mayadewi CA, Budiharsana M, Solikha DA, Ali PB, Igusti G, et al. Building on health security capacities in Indonesia: lessons learned from the COVID-19 pandemic responses and challenges. *Zoonoses Public Health*. (2022) 69:757–67. doi: 10.1111/zph.12976

36. Wulandari EW, Hastuti EB, Setiawaty V, Sitohang V, Ronoatmodjo S. The first intra-action review of Indonesia's response to the COVID-19 pandemic, august 2020. *Health Secur.* (2021) 19:521–31. doi: 10.1089/hs.2021.0071

37. Na'imah M, Mubaraq Z, Suswati H, Hussin M, Ischak R, Andini R. Language and COVID-19: a discourse analysis of resistance to lockdown in Indonesia. *Heliyon.* (2023) 9:e13551. doi: 10.1016/j.heliyon.2023.e13551

38. Ihsan R, Munabari F. The gas and brake policy: Indonesia's COVID-19 securitization dilemmas. *TRaNS Trans-Reg Natl Stud Southeast Asia*. (2023) 11:103–19. doi: 10.1017/trn.2022.15

39. Hendarwan H, Syachroni S, Aryastami NK, Su'udi A, Susilawati MD, Despitasari M, et al. Assessing the COVID-19 diagnostic laboratory capacity in Indonesia in the early phase of the pandemic. *WHO South East Asia J Public Health.* (2020) 9:134–40. doi: 10.4103/2224-3151.294307

40. Saputri R, Setiawan W. The trend analysis of COVID-19 cases before and after the large-scale social restriction (PSBB) in four provinces in Indonesia. *Bali Med J.* (2021) 10:946. doi: 10.15562/bmj.v10i2.2080

41. Fuady A, Nuraini N, Sukandar KK, Lestari BW. Targeted vaccine allocation could increase the COVID-19 vaccine benefits amidst its lack of availability: a mathematical modeling study in Indonesia. *Vaccines*. (2021) 9:462. doi: 10.3390/vaccines9050462

42. Baharuddin T, Sairin S, Jubba H, Qodir Z, Nurmandi A, Hidayati M. Social capital and social trust: the state's response in facing the spread of COVID-19 in Indonesia. *Sociol Tecnocienc.* (2021) 11:23–47. doi: 10.24197/st.2.2021.23-47

43. Beckett D. National Response and disaster recovery frameworks. New York, NY: Nova Science Publishers (2014).

44. Handfield R, Patrucco AS, Wu Z, Yukins C, Slaughter T. A new acquisition model for the next disaster: overcoming disaster federalism issues with a strategic application of the national stockpile. *Public Adm Rev.* (2023) 84. doi: 10.1111/puar.13656

45. Chen S, Yang J, Yang W, Wang C, Bärnighausen T. COVID-19 control in China during mass population movements at New Year. *Lancet.* (2020) 395:764–6. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30421-9

46. Chen S, Zhang Z, Yang J, Wang J, Zhai X, Bärnighausen T, et al. Fangcang shelter hospitals: a novel concept for responding to public health emergencies. *Lancet.* (2020) 395:1305–14. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30744-3

47. Australian Government Department of Health. Australian health sector emergency response plan for novel coronavirus (COVID-19). Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia (2020).

48. Lokuge K, Banks E, Davies S, Roberts L, Street T, O'Donovan D, et al. Exit strategies: optimising feasible surveillance for detection, elimination, and ongoing prevention of COVID-19 community transmission. *BMC Med.* (2021) 19:50. doi: 10.1186/s12916-021-01934-5

49. Wang CJ, Ng CY, Brook RH. Response to COVID-19 in Taiwan: big-data analytics, new technology, and proactive testing. *JAMA*. (2020) 323:1341–2. doi: 10.1001/jama.2020.3151

50. Haldane V, Foo DC, Abdalla SM, et al. Health-system resilience for pandemic management: lessons from 28 countries. *Lancet.* (2021) 397:949-60. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(21)00493-0

51. Le Monde. (2024). Indonesia: Prabowo Subianto wins presidency, official results confirm. Available online at: https://www.lemonde.fr/en/international/article/2024/03/20/indonesia-prabowo-subianto-wins-presidency-official-results-confirm\_6639261\_4.html (Accessed December 27, 2024).

52. Reuters. (2024). Policy pledges of Indonesia's presidential candidates. Available online at: https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/policy-pledges-indonesias-presidential-candidates-2024-02-07/ (Accessed December 27, 2024).

53. Center for Indonesia's Strategic Development Initiatives. Prioritas Pembangunan Kesehatan dalam Visi Misi Calon Pemimpin Republik Indonesia 2024–2029 [health development priorities in the vision and Mission of Indonesia's presidential candidates for 2024–2029]. Jakarta: CISDI (2022).

54. Lanti IG. Indonesia's presidential debates: the score midway through. Singapore: S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies (2024).

55. Kompas (2024). Analisis debat capres: Persaingan pertajam diskursus soal pertahanan [Analysis of the Presidential Candidate Debate: Competition Sharpens Discourse on Defense]. Available online at: https://www.kompas.id/baca/english/2024/01/08/en-analisis-debat-capres-persaingan-pertajam-diskursus-soal-pertahanan (Accessed December 27, 2024)

56. Kompas (2024) Analisis Litbang Kompas: Debat capres landai, pilihan menguat [Kompas R&D Analysis: Presidential Candidate Debate Slopes, Choices Strengthen]. Available online at: https://www.kompas.id/baca/english/2024/02/05/ en-analisis-litbang-kompas-debat-capres-landai-pilihan-menguat (Accessed December 27, 2024)

57. Kompas (2023). Menimbang komitmen capres pada bidang kesehatan [Considering the Presidential Candidate's Commitment to the Health Sector]. Available online at: https://www.kompas.id/baca/english/2023/11/10/en-menimbang-komitmencapres-pada-bidang-kesehatan (Accessed December 27, 2024)

58. Hale T, Di Folco M, Hallas L, Petherick A, Phillips T, Zhang Y. Moving from words to action: identifying political barriers to pandemic preparedness. Oxford: Blavatnik School of Government, University of Oxford (2021).

59. Williams BA, Jones CH, Welch V, True JM. Outlook of pandemic preparedness in a post-COVID-19 world. *NPJ Vaccines*. (2023) 8:178. doi: 10.1038/s41541-023-00773-0

60. Khatri RB, Endalamaw A, Erku D, Wolka E, Nigatu F, Zewdie A, et al. Preparedness, impacts, and responses of public health emergencies towards health security: qualitative synthesis of evidence. *Arch Public Health.* (2023) 81:208. doi: 10.1186/s13690-023-01223-y

61. Coccia M. Preparedness of countries to face COVID-19 pandemic crisis: strategic positioning and factors supporting effective strategies of prevention of pandemic threats. *Environ Res.* (2022) 203:111678. doi: 10.1016/j.envres.2021.111678

62. Haldane V, Jung AS, Neill R, Singh S, Wu S, Jamieson M, et al. From response to transformation: how countries can strengthen national pandemic preparedness and response systems. *BMJ*. (2021) 375:e067507. doi: 10.1136/bmj-2021-067507

63. Nuzzo JB, Ledesma JR. Why did the best prepared country in the world fare so poorly during COVID? J Econ Perspect. (2023) 37:3–22. doi: 10.1257/jep.37.4.3

64. Pacheco Pardo R, Avendano Pabon M, Chen X, Jing B, Lee J, Ting J, et al. Preventing the next pandemic: lessons from East Asia. London: King's College London, Faculty of Social Science & Public Policy (2020). 65. Clark H, Cárdenas M, Dybul M, Kazatchkine M, Liu J, Miliband D, et al. Transforming or tinkering: the world remains unprepared for the next pandemic threat. *Lancet*. (2022) 399:1995–9. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(22)00929-1

66. Frieden TR, McClelland A. Preparing for pandemics and other health threats: societal approaches to protect and improve health. *JAMA*. (2022) 328:1585–6. doi: 10.1001/jama.2022.18877

67. Gostin LO, Wetter S. Health is on the ballot in the presidential election. *JAMA Health Forum*. (2024) 5:e242052. doi: 10.1001/jamahealthforum.2024.2052